NOTES OF COUNCIL MEETING 21ST MAY 2009
As we were later informed, a letter from Pinsent Masons solicitors arrived at the Council offices at 10.00am. 

There was an afternoon meeting which started at 3.00 PM., the purpose being to elect a new chairman, leader and determine committee membership.

The ordinary Council meeting began at 6.30pm. 15 minutes before the meeting the letter from Pinsent Masons was distributed to members, by leaving copies on members’ tables.

Declarations of interest were requested. I declared a personal and non-prejudicial interest in respect of Item 397. I asked if the letter was going to be considered separately from the agenda item, as I was unsure whether to declare a prejudicial interest in regard to the letter which I had only just seen and had not read. I was told by JW that the letter would not be considered as a separate item. 
As I told AW afterwards, I don’t think I did have a prejudicial interest, with or without the letter, but I would have felt uncomfortable if the letter had been dealt with as an exempt item, as I would have felt uncomfortable in attending a meeting during discussions of legal advice against a constituent I was trying to help. 

Councillors Burr and Leggard also declared personal non-prejudicial interests on account of the fact that they both had or let premises for businesses in Malton.

The item was not dealt with under exempt business. So I stayed in the room, and participated in the debate.

There were many objections to the fact that members had not had time to read or digest the letter, or consider it within their political groups. We were told that the reason we had only just been shown the letter was because the officers had had to work on it since 10.00am. 

Councillor Leggard proposed the meeting be adjourned for 15 minutes so that members could have an opportunity to read it. This proposal was massively defeated – because some members did not want the extra time, whereas others felt 15 minutes was not enough.

It was noticeable that Councillors Knaggs, Wainwright, Cowling, Leggard and Cottam seemed to have had prior knowledge of the letter. Councillor Wainwright read from notes he had written beforehand (see below).
We also found on our tables (together with the letter), a printed amendment as follows:
“ For the purposes of clarity the Council notes that the strategy will not be a policy for the purpose of planning decisions. Whether or not any of the recommendations in the strategy become part of the Council’s policy is a matter which will be considered as part of the LDF process.” – my underlining.

Please note that “strategy” is not defined.

I am not sure if it was Brian Cottam or Robert Wainwright who proposed this amendment, but Robert made a long speech in favour of the entire motion – and of the amendment. He read it out from a prepared written text – which suggests he had had the letter a long time before the meeting. It was stated that the amendment was recommended by officers, after taking legal advice.
HK made a long speech in support of developing WWSCP for the purpose of a supermarket, in support of the Recommendation in item 397 and of the amendment.
I had my hand up for a long time, before the chairman allowed me to speak. I found this surprising, bearing in mind that I am one of the ward members for Malton.
I gave notice that I would be moving a motion for a reference back and so I would confine my comments to the amendment. The chairman acknowledged that I would be moving a reference back.
I asked if the amendment had been agreed with the Estate. AW made a long statement saying that no it hadn’t, and that it would have been wrong to agree anything with the estate, as that could fetter the Council’s discretion for the future.
I suggested that the amendment was not consistent with Recommendation (c) (“Approve that the study and supporting technical work be a material consideration in the decision making process in advance of the LDF”). AW said that there was no inconsistency, because Counsel had advised that the WSP documents were not “policy” until they had been accepted as such under the LDF. 

Comment: I am not sure where this leaves us. If the WSP documents are not “policy”, presumably the amendment will not prevent them from being used to determine planning applications? If so, the amendment is meaningless. This needs clarification.

I also asked if Counsel’s opinion had been taken. AW said advice had been taken from Richard Harmer (or similar name) of 39 Essex Street, London.
The amendment was agreed.

John Clark then proposed that the matter be referred back to committee. He made an excellent speech, mainly concerning the need for members to have time to study Pinsent Mason’s letter, and to consider their position etc. 

I seconded this motion, saying that instead of dealing with legalities, I would refer to the retail capacity figures in the RTP report, as these had not been made clear to committee.

As soon as I started speaking, there was an interruption from the Conservative side (from either councillors Cowling or Cottam) proposing that the vote be put. John Clark thereupon protested against “Tory bullying”, asking them to quote the standing order which made it possible to move a motion that the vote be put while a member was speaking,  and I continued for a few seconds. In the meantime, I had observed JW whispering to Council Chairman, Mrs. Keel. Immediately afterwards, Mrs. Keel told me to speak to the amendment. I made it clear that I was. There was more whispering between JW and Mrs. Keel, and Mrs. Keel continued to interrupt (three or four times) and  repeat her demand that my address should be relevant to the amendment.  I explained that I was talking about things that had not been taken into account and needed to be considered properly by P&R, to justify a referral back, but this made no difference.
Then there were more interruptions and heckling from the Conservative side. John Clark and I both protested at these bullying tactics, whereupon there was laughter from the Conservative leadership (mainly Mrs. Cowling), whereupon I said they might laugh now, but the press were there and their actions could be used against them in legal proceedings.
It was therefore very difficult to get the point across that the retail capacity figures had been contained in appendix D of the WSP CD, which was produced to the April 2nd Committee; that these figures had not been drawn to members’ attention at P&R, the importance of the figures and the need for members to be appraised of them and discuss them. The behaviour of the chairman and certain members suggests a deliberate, prearranged plan to prevent members being appraised of these matters, in my opinion.

Various members spoke on the amendment, some of them saying that further delay would delay the LDF, others saying that if the Council was not careful, there was a danger that the implementation of the  new LDF would end up in disaster and failure just like the last attempt.
The amendment was defeated, the Liberals, myself and some LibDems voting in favour of it, while some LibDems abstained. Practically all the Conservative and Independents voted against, as did the rest of the LibDems. A noticeable abstention on the Conservative side was Edward Leggard, their deputy leader.
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